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I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Chair, Allen Grossman, at 3:40 p.m. in the Brickell North room of the Hyatt Regency, Miami, Florida.

Executive Council members in attendance either in person or via telephone were:         Gregory A. Chaires, James A. Farrell,  Allen R. Grossman, Gary W. Houston,  Rodney M. Johnson, Harold E. Kaplan,  Troy A. Kishbaugh, Jodi  L. Laurence,  Lester J. Perling, Laurie Levin, Spencer Levine, Cynthia A. Mikos, Monica L. Rodriguez and James Gary Walker.    

Also in attendance either in person or by phone were John Buchanan, Walter Carfora, Charmaine Chiu, William P. Dillon, Lewis W. Fishman, Sandra Greenblatt, Steve Grigas, Jeanne E. Helton, Bruce Lamb, Donna Byrd Rigo, Stephen Siegel, Christine Whitney and A. S. (Gus) Weekley.
Special guest in attendance for portions of the meeting were Steven Chaykin, representative of the Florida 
Board of Governors for The Florida Bar, Al Robinson and Mark Abernathy from Navigant Consulting, Dan Rigo and Kim Bald from Lawyers in Action.
George F. Indest, III was previously excused from attendance for this meeting.   

II. Introductions – Allen Grossman, Chair

Allen Grossman opened the meeting by asking each person at the meeting to introduce themselves.   He asked Steven Chaykin, representative of the Board of Governors of The Florida Bar if he had any comments he would like to make at this time.   Mr. Chaykin advised that he hoped to be an effective liaison between the Sections and Committees and Board of Governors and he encouraged members to contact him with any concerns or comments, in particular with regard to the dues and expenses associated with the Bar. 

Allen then introduced Al Robinson, from Navigant Consulting, and reminded those in attendance that Navigant Consulting was, once again, sponsoring the Health Law Reception immediately following the Executive Council Session.  Mr. Robinson provided a brief summary of the proposed settlement of the Office of Inspector General investigation into alleged unnecessary cardiac procedures at Redding Medical Center in California.  He also advised that it was Navigant’s belief that the government is increasing its focus on joint ventures between hospitals and physicians, in particular with regard to gain sharing ventures. 

III. Opening Remarks--Allen Grossman, Chairman

Allen advised that since the last meeting of the Health Law Executive Council, he had been contacted by Park Trammell of the Florida Supreme Court Historical Society.  The Society is hosting a dinner, honoring an individual that has made outstanding contributions to health law and advised that all of the members of the Section would be getting an invitation to this dinner. 

Allen also advised that he had been contacted by a reporter for the Tampa Tribune and they are doing an article on health care law and health care lawyers and the general need for the same in the State of Florida.  He indicated that the reporter was commenting on the fact that many companies are now hiring individuals and “grooming” them to become health care lawyers.  Allen advised that he had not yet seen the article but asked everyone to be looking for it. 
IV. Approval of Previous Meetings Minutes – Jeanne Helton, Secretary

The minutes of the September June 8th, 2005, regular meeting of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section was moved by motion, seconded, and unanimously passed as edited.  
V. Presentation on Avian Flu Preparedness – Walter Carfora
Walter Carfora gave a brief but interesting presentation on the status of Avian Flu Preparedness and the need to advise clients to get ready in advance of any health care crisis.  He advised that preparations for addressing patients presenting with the bird flu need to be driven down to the local level.  People need to get in a crisis mode. He encouraged entities to interact with their local health departments. The Department of Health and Human Services announced $100 million in grant money to sponsor workshops.  Walter suggested that individuals may want to consider ad hoc or standing committees to be formed to be ready. Spencer Levine commented that the Medicaid Fraud group worked with the Florida Agency for Health Care Administration on hurricane preparedness and that he was volunteering at this time to start a dialogue with the Florida Department of Health.   Rodney Johnson advised that the Florida Department of Health was aware of the Avian Flu problem and that people are discussing the feasibility of quarantining potentially infected persons.  Rodney offered to get some information to Allen Grossman.  Allen said that he would form an Ad Hoc Committee on Medical Disaster Preparedness.   Rodney Johnson and Christine Whitney volunteered to serve on the committee.  
VI. Financial Report - Laurie Levin, Treasurer

Laurie Levin advised that our section was doing well. There is a dues increase that is going into effect and the Health Law Handbook sales have been contributing to the profitability of the section.  The financial report was approved on motion, seconded and unanimously passed following discussion. 

VII. AHLA Proposal for Affiliation – Allen Grossman, Chairman
Allen advised those in attendance that as of December, 2005, our Health Law Section is an affiliate of the American Health Lawyers Association.  We discussed some of the advantages we expect, including but not limited to the ability to advertise our CLE programs on the AHLA website.  We offer the same courtesy to them. 
VIII.  Council of Sections Update – Allen Grossman and Christine Whitney
Christine Whitney reported on the most recent Council of Sections Committee meeting.  She remarked that she was pleased to see Steven Chaykin in attendance and challenged Troy Kishbaugh and Lew Fishman to work together on Section effectiveness. 

Christine advised that there was recent discussion on the issue of whether paralegals should be regulated by The Florida Bar or the state legislature.  She noted that four state representatives indicated that if the Bar failed to institute regulation of paralegals, bills would be introduced in the next session.    Christine also reported on some general discussions regarding the possibility of forming a formal “Section” composed of Certified Attorneys. Christine suggested that she was not in favor of it and that the idea was generally not well received.  Finally, Christine noted that, at the last meeting, there was discussion regarding the possibility of the Young Lawyers Division of The Florida Bar providing substantive continuing legal education programs addressing in whole or in part the specialized area of health law.  Allen Grossman raised some queries regarding the revenue for such seminars.  Christine and Harold Kaplan advised that both would be attending the next Council of Sections meeting and would keep our Section appraised of this development. 

IX. Family Law Proposal- Allen Grossman, Chairman

Allen Grossman introduced Dan Rigo, a lawyer, and announced that Donna Byrd, the best Florida Bar representative assisting any section (editorial privilege asserted), and Dan Rigo, had gotten married over the holidays in December.  Allen presented Donna and Dan with a cake and gift certificate from the Section. Donna and Dan thanked those in attendance.

X. Committee Reports

A. Education, Training and Information Committee – Charmaine Chiu
Charmaine Chiu reported on the current continuing legal education calendar for the year.  She indicated that a CLE program was scheduled to take place on January 20, (presented by Spencer Levine and Lester Perling), with subsequent videotaped presentations in select cities around the State of Florida to follow.   

Charmaine also announced the 2006 Health Law Institute scheduled for March 30 and April 1.  The HLI is scheduled to take place at the Royal Caribe Hotel in Orlando Florida and the focus of the meeting will be Developments in Medicaid.  Steve Grigas and Spencer Levine are chairing the program.   Spencer Levine provided a brief glimpse of an outstanding line-up of AHCA speakers that have agreed to present on issues relating to Medicaid.  In conjunction with the HLI, the annual Health Law Certification Review Course is scheduled to be given at the same location.  Sandra Greenblatt will be chairing this program.  

Charmaine announced that the next section continuing education program was scheduled to take place on June 23rd, 2006 in connection with the Florida Bar Annual Meeting in Boca Raton.  The program is now being finalized but Charmaine indicated she anticipated having Anthony Vitale present on the current status of the fee splitting laws in Florida and having Ed Bayo do a legislative update regarding the health laws or laws affecting health providers that changed in the 2006 legislative session.  Navigant Consultants have also been invited to participate in this CLE program and may perhaps do an update on the charity care cases.   Charmaine suggested that we might also want to consider doing a program on helping health care clients prepare for that Avian Flu epidemic that is gaining attention. 
James Farrell noted that it was his understanding that the Certification Review Committee members would not be eligible to speak at the CLE Health Law Certification program but that he thought this may be changing. He suggested that there was some discussion that was ongoing that would potentially permit Certification Review Committee members to speak on non-substantive issues.  
B. Section Effectiveness – Lew Fishman
1. Nominating Committee - Lew Fishman 
Lew Fishman reported that the Nominating Committee had been selected and asked Gregory Chaires to report. Greg announced that he would be convening a meeting of the Nominating Committee in February of 2006 to ensure that we had a timely slate of officers to present for voting purposes. 
2. Law School Outreach – Lew Fishman
As far as Law school outreach is concerned, Lew indicated that Florida State University was being handled by Allen Grossman and John Buchanan.  St. Thomas was being handled by Bill Dillon, University of Miami is being covered by Lew Fishman and Lester Perling. Laurie Levin is covering Barry University.  Gus Weekley is covering Stetson University.  Jodi Laurence offered to work with Nova.  Gary Walker enthusiastically asked for the privilege of working with the University of Florida (editorial privilege asserted).  John Buchanan and Allen Grossman suggested that the outreach leaders offer to have a 45 minutes meeting at a law school, at the beginning of the semester or mid-semester and buy pizza and beverages for the students.  During the session, you can advise the students about the field of health law and hopefully peak their interest. The schools of Coastal School of Law and Florida A & M University still need liaisons and Allen encouraged individuals to consider it. 

C. Communication and Technology – Donna Rigo

In the absence of Chet Barclay, Donna Rigo advised of some new developments with the website provider for the Health Law Section and noted how helpful Chet Barclay had been with regard to the website.  She acknowledged that they are still working on some “link” issues.
D. HIPAA - William Dillion

Bill Dillon advised that a Business Associate Agreement for the non-health lawyer was being posted on the website. James Farrell suggested we might want to develop a frequently asked question page and commented on the good quality of the HHS Office of Civil Rights Website, in terms of helpful information. 

XI. Old Business

A. William Trickel Writing Competition – Monica Rodriquez 
Monica Rodriguez noted that the brochures/notices regarding the competition went out in October and that the deadline for submissions is March 1. Monica requested volunteers to consider grading or judging the submissions. James Farrell, Cynthia Mikos and Allen Grossman volunteered. 

B. Health Law Handbook- Laurie Levin
Laurie discussed the profitability of the Health Law Handbook. Laurie inquired as to whether the Section wanted to do a 3rd edition now.  John Buchanan suggested it would be good to include a chapter on the case of Terri Schiavo.  Harold Kaplan suggested we might want to include a chapter on Public Health. 
Harold also suggested that the Section may want to consider doing a regular newsletter again.  Charmaine Chiu said that she would be glad, as Chair of the Education Training & Information Committee, to assist with a newsletter.  Christine Whitney pointed out that the problem with the newsletter has been difficulty in getting material.  Laurie Levin said that if we wanted to publish a 3rd edition of the Handbook in 18 months, we needed to start now.  Donna Rigo advised that we may want to consider putting the book on CD-Rom and she offered to inquire of The Florida Bar regarding the costs.  It was also suggested that we include a chapter on Medicaid Overpayments.  Laurie emphasized she was looking for more “chapter-type” reading….not so much in the way of straight outlines. She suggested that we keep in mind that the average purchaser of the book is a novice in health care law.   Jodi Laurence, Cynthia Mikos and John Buchanan agreed to work on the 2007 Handbook Committee. Christine Whitney volunteered to write a section on Medicare Part D. Monica Rodriquez said she would be glad to edit and review the material.  Gus Weekley said he would be glad to cover some material relating to physician issues if needed and Spencer Levine also said he would contribute to the section on Medicaid. 
C. Nova Health Law Program - Allen Grossman
Allen briefly summarized the issues previously discussed in our meeting relating to Nova University’s terminology with regard to degrees in Health Law.  Allen advised that a draft letter had been prepared to circulate to the American Bar Association, inquiring as to why they permitted Nova University to advertise using language suggesting ABA accreditation.  Allen said that there had been some helpful discussions with The Florida Bar, unlicensed practice of law division, and while they are supportive of our Section’s position, their position is that they have to wait until they receive a complaint from someone (other than us).  There was some discussion about the ABA delegates from our area.  Stephen Siegel commented that he felt sending a draft letter to the ABA and complaining about Nova University was counterproductive to what we were trying to do, as a section, with regard to the outreach programs discussed earlier.   After considerable discussion among the attendees, the consensus was to send the letter, with a couple of revisions to the ABA and see if they can take a position on the matter. 
D. ABA Health Law Program Co-Sponsorship in Miami - Lester Perling

Lester Perling reported that he is participating in a seminar in Ft. Lauderdale, sponsored by the ABA Health Law Section and the Florida Bar Health Law Section on May 17-19th.  Lester advised that The Florida Bar Health Law Section members will get the same rate as ABA Health Law Section members for the seminar.  

E. Revised Bylaws - Donna Rigo 
Donna Rigo advised that the Florida Board of Governors for The Florida Bar Association had approved the revised bylaws. 
XII. New Business

A. Review and Approval of Section Budget for 06-07 year – Donna Rigo
Donna said she had reviewed the proposed budget with Harold Kaplan.  She noted that the dues increase for our section had increased by $5.00.  After some discussion, a motion to approve the budget was made, seconded and unanimously approved.
B. Lawyers In Action - Kim Bald 

Allen introduced Kim Bald, a lawyer from Bradenton and a member of the Board of Directors of Lawyers in Action.  Kim advised that this organization was formed to fund lobby activities that may be used toward the development and implementation of positive legislation that may affect lawyers and judges.  She distributed information and requested our personal consideration of whether we could continue. 

C. Comment on Florida Bar News Article - Allen Grossman

Allen Grossman commented on a recent article in the Florida Bar News regarding a disabled individual lawyer that had applied to work at the State Attorney’s Office and received an offer of employment but was not able to accept it without losing his eligibility to continue to get his benefits.  Allen had some preliminary discussions with the Chair of the Elder Law Section of The Florida Bar to see if there was something that we could do to assist this attorney.  After some discussion, there was a general consensus that individuals within our section may want to assist him (and that it was a worthy cause) but that this would not be an appropriate “section” activity. 
XIII. Chair-elect Comments - Harold Kaplan 

Harold Kaplan  commented that he was very encouraged with regard to the support he had received in anticipation of his year as Chairman of The Florida Bar Health Law Section, commencing in June, 2006.  He also said he was encouraged to hear the general support of those attending the meeting for the Lawyers in Action.   Harold said he felt that our section needed to focus on presenting strong CLE programs that would benefit our section membership.  He also said he wanted to revisit the idea of doing a Section Newsletter. He suggested that we may want to consider turning the 2006 legislative update into a newsletter.  Harold said he was honored to serve as an officer of the Section and looked forward to a great year.  
XIV. Next Meeting - Allen Grossman

Allen Grossman announced that the next meeting of the Section Executive Committee would be on June 22nd in Boca Raton.

The Meeting was adjourned at 6:00 p.m. 
Jeanne Helton, Secretary
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